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Abstract
This article reviews state ratification and implementation
of the Marrakesh Treaty since its conclusion in 2013. We
find that most states have adhered closely to the Treaty’s
text, thus creating a de facto global template of exceptions
and limitations that has increasingly enabled individuals
with print disabilities, libraries and schools to create
accessible format copies and share them across borders.
The article argues that the Marrakesh Treaty’s core
innovation—mandatory exceptions to copyright to
promote public welfare—together with consultations with
a diverse range of stakeholders, may offer a model for
harmonising human rights and IP in other contexts.

Introduction
At the time of its conclusion in 2013, the Marrakesh
Treaty to Facilitate Access to Published Works for
Persons Who Are Blind, Visually Impaired, or Otherwise
Print Disabled (Marrakesh Treaty or the Treaty)1 was
hailed as a “miracle”.2 Like all international agreements,
however, its practical impact hinges on implementation.
This article evaluates how the Marrakesh Treaty has fared
in this respect. We argue that the Treaty’s core
innovation—a system of mandatory exceptions in national
copyright laws to enable the creation and sharing of
accessible format copies across borders—shows
promising signs of achieving its objectives and may
suggest new strategies for reconciling intellectual property
and human rights in practice.

Ratification of the Marrakesh Treaty has been
geographically broad and includes countries at varying
levels of development. The ever-growing number of
Contracting Parties in both the industrialised and
developing world means that the number of print-disabled
individuals who can benefit from the treaty is substantial
and increasing.3 In addition, recent ratifications by the
United States and the European Union—which have the
largest collections of accessible format works—are critical
steps toward ensuring a supply of books available for
cross-border sharing under the Treaty’s terms.
Our review of the Marrakesh Treaty’s implementation
patterns reveals a number of findings with potentially
broad legal and policy implications. First, many countries
have joined the Treaty without amending their copyright
laws. Although this raises questions about how the
agreement will be given effect in national legal orders,
the structure of the Treaty enables some of its objectives
to be realised even without implementing legislation. In
particular, the Treaty permits individuals with print
disabilities, as well as entities such as libraries and
schools, to create accessible format copies and share them
with other authorised recipients. As we explain below,
some libraries and disability rights groups began sharing
accessible format works as soon as the Treaty entered
into force in their respective jurisdictions.4
Second, the Treaty demonstrates that mandatory
exceptions to copyright can reasonably coexist with robust
copyright protection. Many ratifying states have closely
tracked the Treaty’s text in national implementing
legislation, creating a common template of exceptions
and limitations that facilitates the sharing of accessible
format works across borders. Very few countries have
varied from this template to adopt optional provisions
that provide additional protections to copyright owners.
In fact, some states have capitalised on the opportunity
of joining the Marrakesh Treaty to expand exceptions
and limitations to include a broader range of disabilities
or to encourage other socially valuable activities. This
suggests that states view harmonised global copyright
exceptions—at least those benefitting the print
disabled—to be an appropriate way to promote public
welfare.
Third, the Treaty also provides a model for reconciling
human rights and intellectual property. The Convention
on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities5 (CRPD)
requires states to consult with persons with disabilities
when considering policies that affect them. The
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Marrakesh Treaty concretely illustrates how these
consultations can create bridges between rights holders,
their representative organisations, and intellectual
property interest groups in ways that promote more
effective treaty implementation. In Uganda, for example,
the CRPD gave disability rights organisations an
opportunity to be involved in domestic intellectual
property reforms.6 In the United Kingdom and New
Zealand, libraries, educational institutions, and other civil
society groups shaped their respective governments’
discretionary choices in deciding how to implement the
Treaty.7
The remainder of this article proceeds as follows. The
second part provides brief background and context. The
third part summarises the Marrakesh Treaty’s key
provisions. The fourth part surveys how the agreement
is being ratified and implemented by the Contracting
Parties, as well as how consultations with a diverse range
of stakeholders can influence how governments give
effect to the Treaty. A brief conclusion considers the legal
and policy implications of these patterns for other efforts
to reconcile human rights and intellectual property.

Background and context
The overarching objective of the Marrakesh Treaty is to
expand the availability of copyrighted works to the
world’s estimated 300 million individuals with print
disabilities. Many of these individuals—not only those
who are blind or visually impaired, but also persons with
physical and perceptual disabilities—are unable to read
books or consume cultural materials because those works
are unavailable in formats that they can access.
This lack of access has been labeled a “book famine”.8
Copyrighted materials are widely available, as are the
technologies to make them accessible. However,
restrictions imposed by national copyright laws prevent
these works from being transformed into accessible
formats and distributed to individuals with print
disabilities. The book famine is especially severe in the
Global South. Although 90 per cent of print-disabled
persons reside in developing and least developed
countries, less than 1 per cent of published materials in
those states are available in accessible formats.9
Deprived of access to books, newspapers and online
materials, individuals with print disabilities cannot
participate meaningfully in society.10 This affects
numerous internationally recognised human rights,
including, most notably, the rights protected by the CRPD.

Adopted by 180 countries as of October 2019—more
than 90 per cent of the United Nations membership—the
CRPD requires Member States to take appropriate
measures to ensure that all persons with disabilities
“[e]njoy access to cultural materials in accessible formats”
and that intellectual property laws “do not constitute an
unreasonable or discriminatory barrier to access by
persons with disabilities to cultural materials”.11
As we explained in a 2017 book, The World Blind
Union Guide to the Marrakesh Treaty: Facilitating Access
to Books for Print-Disabled Individuals (WBU Guide),
the Treaty draws inspiration from and builds upon these
provisions of the CRPD. Neither entirely a human rights
convention nor an intellectual property agreement, the
Marrakesh Treaty is situated at the intersection of the two
fields and combines them in innovative ways. By
mandating exceptions to copyright law to protect the
rights of individuals with disabilities, the Treaty employs
the legal and policy tools of intellectual property law to
advance human rights ends.12
This conceptual framing is noteworthy for several
reasons. The Marrakesh Treaty is the first international
agreement to require, not just to permit, exceptions and
limitations to copyright. It is also the first treaty to
internationalise such exceptions by creating a mechanism
to facilitate the cross-border exchange of covered works.
Although copyright exceptions for the blind have long
existed in some countries, the Marrakesh Treaty requires
all Contracting Parties to adopt such exceptions, specifies
the contours of those exceptions, and expands them to
include all print-disabled individuals. This substantially
reduces the financial and practical barriers to creating
literary and cultural materials in accessible formats and
to sharing those materials across borders.

Overview of key provisions
Contracting Parties undertake to give effect to the
Marrakesh Treaty in several ways. The WBU Guide
contains a detailed analysis of these obligations and offers
practical recommendations for giving them effect. Here,
we present a succinct overview of the Treaty’s main
provisions and the discretionary choices that it provides
to governments.
Articles 4, 5, and 6 comprise the heart of the Treaty.
Article 4 requires that national copyright laws include a
limitation or exception to the rights of reproduction,
distribution, and making available to the public to
facilitate the availability of accessible format copies,
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including by making any technical or other modifications
necessary for accessibility. Articles 5 and 6, respectively,
require Contracting Parties to allow the export and import
of copies in accessible formats.
The Treaty allows states to implement these provisions
in a variety of ways, including by relying on general fair
use or fair dealing doctrines. However, the WBU Guide
urges all Contracting Parties to adopt the bespoke
exceptions set forth in arts 4, 5 and 6. These “safe
harbour” exceptions are presumptively compatible with
other intellectual property agreements, including with
respect to the three-step test. Choosing these multilaterally
sanctioned templates also enhances certainty and
predictability, and it facilitates cross-border exchanges
of accessible format copies by standardising national
implementation of the Treaty.
Article 4 also contains two optional clauses that restrict
the availability of literary and artistic works to the
print-disabled. The first clause allows states to condition
the creation, distribution or making available of accessible
format copies upon the payment of a royalty or licence
fee to the copyright holder. The second permits states to
prohibit the creation of accessible format copies of books
and cultural materials if the copyright holder has already
made that format commercially available upon reasonable
terms.
The WBU Guide recommends that states reject both
of these options because they would introduce needless
complexity and financial burdens that could deter
print-disabled persons and entities such as libraries from
making or sharing accessible format copies. These risks
are especially concerning for the millions of print-disabled
persons in developing and least-developed countries.
Effective implementation of the Marrakesh Treaty also
requires adhering to the agreement’s capacious definitions
of “beneficiary persons” (in art.3) and “authorized
entities” (in art.2(c)). With respect to print-disabled
individuals, the WBU Guide recommends that states adopt
an approach to visual impairment that is consistent with
the CRPD’s evolving concept of disability and that
reflects the reality of progressive vision loss. With respect
to authorised entities, the WBU Guide highlights that the
Treaty includes not only organisations whose primary
mission is to provide services to the blind, but also a
larger group of public and non-profit bodies—such as
schools, libraries, and civil society groups—whose
activities benefit society as a whole, including individuals
with print disabilities.

Finally, the WBU Guide emphasises that the Marrakesh
Treaty provides a floor, not a ceiling. States may, for
example, adopt exceptions to copyright that apply to
persons with other types of physical or mental disabilities
as well as exceptions for other public interest
uses—provided, however, that they do so consistently
with the human rights and intellectual property
agreements to which they are parties.

Ratification and implementation
The Marrakesh Treaty seeks to facilitate the creation and
cross-border exchange of copyrighted works in formats
accessible to print-disabled individuals. To achieve these
goals, a large number of countries must ratify and
implement the Treaty. This section reviews progress
toward achieving these objectives.
In terms of ratification, the number of Contracting
Parties is growing rapidly. The Treaty’s increasing
visibility, together with ratification campaigns by civil
society groups, mean that widespread, if not universal,
membership is within striking distance. In contrast, the
status of implementation is in flux. Most Contracting
Parties have joined the Treaty without first amending
their copyright laws. However, the countries that have
adopted or are considering implementing legislation are
doing so in a variety of ways that merit further study.
These decisions may influence the practices of other
countries, and, more broadly, the extent to which the
Treaty will achieve its core objectives.

Ratification trends
The Marrakesh Treaty entered into force on 30 September
2016 with 20 Member States, just over three years after
it was adopted.13 An accelerating number of states and
the European Union (EU) have since joined the
Treaty—two more by the end of 2016, nine in 2017, 11
in 2018, 16 in 2019, and six more by the middle of
2020—bringing the total number of Contracting Parties
to 64.14 As a result of this rapid evolution, print-disabled
individuals and authorised entities can copy and share
accessible format works among countries on six
continents.
The Treaty’s geographic scope took a “giant leap
forward” in 2018 when the EU ratified the agreement,15
bringing all 28 of its Member States into the Marrakesh
fold.16 In the same year, the United States adopted the
Marrakesh Treaty Implementation Act,17 which paved the
way for ratification early in 2019. These major
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content-producing countries provide vital inputs for the
Marrakesh sharing ecosystem. Equally consequential is
the accession of a growing number of developing states.18
The Treaty is expected to have the greatest practical
impact in these countries, significantly enhancing access
to books and other cultural materials for some of the
world’s most vulnerable communities.19
Hailed by the World Intellectual Property Organization
(WIPO) then Director-General, Francis Gurry, as “the
fastest moving of the WIPO treaties … most probably in
the history of the Organization”,20 Marrakesh’s global
reach is poised to expand even further. A score of
countries that signed the instrument at the diplomatic
conference in 2013 have not yet ratified it. Library
organisations, disability rights groups and WIPO are
actively encouraging these and other countries to ratify
or accede to the agreement.21 If these trends continue, the
goal of “a universal, worldwide Treaty” encompassing
accessible format works “produced in any corner of the
globe” may be attainable in just a few years.22

Implementation patterns
The existing Contracting Parties to the Marrakesh Treaty
fall into two broad categories: countries that joined the
agreement without adopting any measures to give it effect
domestically, and countries that adopted implementing
legislation, primarily by amending their national copyright
laws. States have also taken different approaches to the
Treaty’s optional provisions for conditioning the creation,
distribution and making available of accessible format
copies upon the payment of remuneration to the copyright
holder, or upon such copies not being commercially
available on reasonable terms in the relevant market.23

Ratification without domestic
implementation
According to recent studies by WIPO and by the
Association of Research Libraries, 35 Contracting Parties
have ratified or acceded to the Marrakesh Treaty without
adopting implementing legislation or revising their
national laws.24 Of these, the copyright statutes of 19
states—primarily developing countries in Africa, the
Middle East, and Latin America—lack an explicit
exception for print-disabled individuals.25 An additional
19 Contracting Parties had previously adopted such
provisions, often years before the Treaty was concluded
in 2013.26
Many of the pre-Marrakesh exceptions are narrower
than what the agreement requires. Some of the
discrepancies between the Treaty and national laws relate
to beneficiaries or covered works. For example, the
Dominican Republic and Nigeria limit their respective
exceptions to the blind or sightless,27 whereas Marrakesh’s
definition of “beneficiary persons” is substantially
broader.28 The exceptions in South Korea and Uganda
apply only to Braille copies, omitting many other
accessible formats.29 Other inconsistencies relate to
exclusive rights. Azerbaijan, for example, permits the
“reproduction of lawfully published works,” but not their
distribution, making available or public performance.30
The most common omission—and the most consequential
in terms of promoting cross-border sharing—is the
absence of authority to import or export accessible format
copies.31
What happens to Marrakesh-mandated definitions and
exceptions in countries that do not resolve these
discrepancies? In most monist states that follow the civil
law tradition, ratified treaties in principle receive direct
effect without the need for implementing legislation. In
reality, the legal landscape is more complex, notably with
regard to the relationship between treaties and legislation,
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Caroline B. Ncube) (“Revised WIPO Scoping Study”), https://www.wipo.int/meetings/en/doc_details.jsp?doc_id=431197 [Accessed 22 April 2020]; Association of Research
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and Krista Cox) (ARL, “National Implementations”), https://www.arl.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/2020.02.28-MarrakeshTreaty.pdf [Accessed 6 May 2020].
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30
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and the extent to which national courts apply international
agreements that have not been executed.32 Given these
complexities, if a dispute arose in these states relating to
the creation or sharing of accessible format copies, it is
uncertain whether government officials or judges would
give effect to the Marrakesh Treaty over conflicting or
ambiguous domestic laws.
The failure of states to implement the Marrakesh Treaty
reflects a common pattern in the political economy of
treaty accession. Ratification is often easier, faster and
less costly than the contentious, complex and slower
process of revising national law. For some countries,
therefore, implementing legislation may simply require
more time. For example, Nigeria deposited ratification
instruments for four WIPO conventions in 2017 in
advance of an ongoing effort to overhaul its copyright
and neighboring rights laws.33 In Lesotho and Mongolia,
libraries prioritised ratification as a first step toward
building political support for domestic copyright reforms
benefitting persons with disabilities.34
In other countries, however, ratification without
implementation may reflect the government’s desire to
avoid conflicts among competing interest groups. The
Marrakesh Treaty provides several legal and policy
options for Contracting Parties to give effect to its
provisions. Some of these choices—such as the
remuneration and commercial availability options
discussed above—are contentious and have been the
subject of intensive lobbying by copyright owners,
libraries, and disability rights groups in countries that
have adopted implementing legislation.35 A state that joins
but does not implement the Marrakesh Treaty can avoid,
or at least defer, the resolution of these controversies.36
Unlike many human rights treaties, however, realising
the objectives of the Marrakesh Treaty may not have to
wait for implementation. In particular, the Treaty itself
has provided the impetus for some print-disabled
individuals and authorised entities to create and share

accessible format copies across borders.37 For example,
on “September 30, 2016, the day the Treaty entered into
force”, a WIPO official hailed “the first cross-border
exchange[s] … among Brazil, Chile and Argentina”.38
These three countries have pre-Marrakesh copyright
exceptions for the blind, but their laws do not authorise
import or export of accessible format copies.39 It also
appears that Bookshare—a library that has the world’s
most extensive collection of accessible ebooks (over
700,000 titles)—is making these works available to
members in other Marrakesh-ratifying states, whether or
not they have adopted implementing legislation.40
Of course, the adoption of legislation that explicitly
authorises cross-border exchanges by all Marrakesh
parties is highly desirable, both to encourage these
emerging practices and to reduce the “confusion in
interpretation and discrepancies between countries”.41
Yet, the fact that these exchange networks have arisen
even in the absence of such legislation suggests that
private ordering may be an important, if less visible, way
to achieve the Marrakesh Treaty’s goals.

Ratification with domestic implementation
To date, 51 countries (including the 28 EU Member
States) have adopted legislation to give effect to the
Marrakesh Treaty. These laws are quite diverse. A few
countries, such as the Cook Islands and Kyrgyzstan, have
transposed one or more Treaty articles into their national
copyright statutes, in some cases nearly verbatim.42 Other
states have broadened pre-existing exceptions to
incorporate the Treaty’s wider definitions of accessible
format copies, beneficiary persons, authorised entities,
and covered works, or have extended existing exceptions
to all exclusive rights referenced in the agreement,
including the export and import of accessible format
copies.
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See, e.g., Marrakesh Treaty Implementation Act, 17 U.S.C. §121A (United States); Copyright (Marrakesh Treaty Implementation) Amendment Act 2019 s.69A (New
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The US is a paradigmatic example of the latter type of
implementation. Since a 1996 revision of the Copyright
Act known as the Chaffee Amendment, the US has
permitted libraries and academic institutions to create and
distribute accessible copies of books and other
non-dramatic literary works to the “blind or other persons
with disabilities” without remuneration to right holders.43
The Marrakesh Treaty Implementation Act, adopted in
October 2018, expands, updates and clarifies several
aspects of this law to conform to the Treaty and make the
exception “even more helpful to the blind, visually
impaired, and print disabled”.44
Notably, the US declined to impose a commercial
availability requirement in the revised exception. To date,
only six Contracting Parties—Australia, Canada, Japan,
Liberia, Malawi and Singapore45—have included this
option in implementing legislation, thus raising the
concerns identified in the WBU Guide, discussed above.46
In contrast, New Zealand, which required commercial
unavailability in its pre-Marrakesh exception, eliminated
that condition when revising its copyright law in 2019 to
implement the Treaty.47
The EU adopted a different approach to implementation
that reflected its status as a regional economic integration
organisation with exclusive competence to ratify the
Marrakesh Treaty.48 In 2017, the European Commission
adopted two legal instruments—a Directive49 to govern
implementation within the common market, and a
Regulation50 to address sharing between EU Member
States and non-EU Marrakesh countries.
As the WBU Guide explains, the Treaty gives
Contracting Parties some flexibility as to how to achieve
its goals. The EU Directive guides and, with respect to
the Treaty’s optional clauses, narrows that discretion in
several ways. It requires Member States to adopt an
express exception to the rights of reproduction,
communication, making available, distribution and
lending—the approach recommended in the WBU Guide.
It also obligates those states to give domestic effect to
the Treaty’s definitions of covered works, accessible
format copies, beneficiary persons, and authorised entities
(and the practices such entities must follow). And, perhaps

most notably, the Directive prohibits EU Member States
from imposing any additional conditions on the exercise
of the exception—including commercial unavailability.51
The Directive does, however, permit Member States
to require authorised entities to compensate copyright
owners. This option was primarily intended to
accommodate countries with pre-existing exceptions that
included a remuneration requirement.52 Yet, the Directive
substantially limits the discretion of EU members that
exercise this option. Copyright owners cannot seek
compensation from beneficiary persons themselves or
from authorised entities in other EU Member States or
non-EU Marrakesh parties. In addition, the level of
remuneration must be determined in light of a range of
factors, including the public interest in cross-border
dissemination of covered works; the non-profit nature of
authorised entity activities; and the extent of harm to right
holders, which, if minimal, should not be compensated
at all.53
Most EU members have now transposed the Directive
into national law, and it appears that only four
states—Austria, Denmark, Germany and Finland—have
opted for compensation schemes, with the two Nordic
countries doing so only for audiobooks.54 Outside of the
EU, Singapore is the only other Marrakesh Member State
that has adopted a compensation provision. A 2014
amendment to Singapore’s copyright act authorises
copyright owners to make written requests for “equitable
remuneration” for the use of their works by authorised
entities.55
The previous examples involve implementing
legislation that remains within the four corners of the
Marrakesh Treaty. However, many Contracting Parties
have extended their copyright exceptions beyond what is
strictly required by the Treaty by retaining or enacting
exceptions that make the Treaty’s benefits available to
individuals with aural, cognitive and physical impairments
or to persons with disabilities in general.56 As the WBU
Guide explains, nothing in the Treaty precludes states
from
adopting
these
more
expansive
provisions—provisions which in fact may be required by
the CPRD.57
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A few Marrakesh countries have gone even further,
adopting or proposing a broader array of copyright
reforms to accompany their implementation of the Treaty.
For example, Kyrgyzstan revised its copyright and
neighboring rights law in 2017 to recognise the right of
an author to allow public use of her work, open access to
works created with public funds, and exceptions and
limitations for uses by libraries, archives, and educational
establishments.58 In South Africa, a 2018 Copyright
Amendment Bill, which awaits Presidential approval,
includes provisions on the accreditation of collecting
societies; fair use of copyright works; and exceptions for
educational and academic activities, libraries, archives,
museums, and galleries.59 Other developing countries are
considering how to build on the Marrakesh Treaty by
adopting or expanding exceptions and limitations for
libraries, educational institutions, and persons with
disabilities.60
In sum, a review of the Contracting Parties that have
adopted implementing legislation suggests that mandatory
exceptions and limitations can comfortably coexist with
the protection of copyrighted works. The misuse of these
exceptions—a fear that many publishers expressed during
the negotiation of the Treaty—has not materialised. This
is so even as the number of Marrakesh parties has rapidly
increased, and even though all but a handful of these
countries have declined to adopt the commercial
unavailability and remuneration options that copyright
owners demanded.
Some jurisdictions are contemplating further mandatory
exceptions. The EU Marrakesh Directive charges the
Commission to prepare a report in 2020 on whether
exceptions and limitations for the print-disabled should
be expanded to include other copyrighted works and other
types of disabilities.61 The EU also plans a more
comprehensive review of the Directive by 2023 to assess
the impact of compensation schemes on the commercial
availability and cross-border exchange of accessible
format copies.62 These reviews may also provide
opportunities for copyright owners to lobby governments
to narrow exceptions or reconsider the rejection of
optional clauses.63 As the next section explains, however,

the transparency and broad consultations surrounding
Marrakesh implementation in many countries may make
these initial implementation decisions difficult to reverse.

Transparency, consultations, and
evidence-based outcomes
Unlike most intellectual property agreements, the
Marrakesh Treaty was not negotiated and implemented
behind closed doors in processes largely driven by content
industries. Instead, the diverse coalition of civil society
groups that openly campaigned for the Treaty’s
adoption—disability rights organisations, library
associations, and book sharing initiatives—has continued
to actively promote its ratification and implementation.64
Their efforts have been bolstered by the consultation
requirements of the CRPD, which pre-date the Marrakesh
Treaty and provide a focal point for these groups to seek
greater availability of accessible format copies. Several
of these initiatives are framed in human rights terms that
emphasise the “right to read”.65 Others involve
collaboration among civil society groups to promote a
wider range of public interest exceptions and limitations
to copyright in national laws.66
These efforts are having important, real-world
consequences. In preparation for ratifying or
implementing the Marrakesh Treaty, several countries
engaged in consultations with a broad range of
stakeholders, including not only publishers, copyright
owners, and collecting societies, but also disability rights
organisations, libraries, and other authorised entities.
These consultations have encouraged careful
consideration of the ways in which the Treaty can achieve
the welfare goals shared by both the intellectual property
and human rights regimes.
The United Kingdom provides an apt example. The
country’s Intellectual Property Office held consultations
from 2016 to 2018 as it considered how to implement the
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EU Directive discussed above.67 The UK had a
pre-Marrakesh exception that included a commercial
unavailability requirement, a provision that was
incompatible with the Directive. The Government asked
interested parties to provide evidence of the consequences
of removing commercial availability, including whether
the removal should be offset by a compensation
requirement (an optional Marrakesh provision that the
EU Directive permits). Disability rights groups
emphasised that either condition would deter beneficiaries
and authorised entities from using the exception. In
contrast, right holders were unable to provide evidence
of lost sales.68 The absence of “robust evidence of
economic harm to rightholders”, and concerns about
administrative and financial burdens for beneficiaries,
convinced the UK Government not to introduce the
optional compensation scheme.69
A similar process occurred in New Zealand. In
preparing a report on a Bill to implement the Treaty, the
Ministry of Business, Innovation, and Employment
solicited comments from a broad range of stakeholders
on whether to remove the commercial availability
requirement from a pre-existing exception in the
Copyright Act.70 As in the UK, publishers and authors
argued that the requirement was needed to avoid lost
sales, while most other submitters countered that the
condition would discourage authorised entities from
making accessible format copies “due to the time, cost,
and potential legal risks involved”.71 Because none of
these groups offered evidence to substantiate their claims,
the report concluded that “the status quo [should] be
maintained”.72
However, the Economic Development, Science and
Innovation Committee of the New Zealand Parliament
rejected this recommendation. Although acknowledging
the need “to ensure the commercial viability of the
creation and dissemination of … accessible format
copies”, the committee expressed several concerns about
adopting a commercial availability test.73 These included
unnecessary formalities, delays, unclear legal standards,
the fact that most Contracting Parties have not adopted
the test, and the “strong incentive for authorised entities
to seek out existing commercially available copies” given
“the relatively high cost of producing accessible format
copies”.74 On balance, the committee concluded that “a
commercial availability test would disadvantage

print-disabled people disproportionately to the benefit
gained by copyright holders”.75 The final version of the
law, adopted in August 2019, omits the requirement.
The broad consultations in New Zealand and the United
Kingdom illustrate an unanticipated strength of the
Marrakesh Treaty—the ways in which it brings together
disability rights and intellectual property constituencies
in discussions about implementation.76

The importance of a human rights frame
The idea of an international agreement mandating
exceptions and limitations to copyright would have been
inconceivable in 1994 following the conclusion of the
TRIPS Agreement. Yet a multilateral instrument to
establish such exceptions for the print disabled became
the subject of negotiations less than a decade later, and
today WIPO trumpets the Marrakesh Treaty’s rapid entry
into force and its growing number of Contracting Parties.
In addition, as the previous discussion indicates, there
have been far fewer controversies over how to give effect
to the agreement at the regional and national levels than
occurred in connection with the negotiation of the Treaty
itself. What explains these significant shifts?
We contend that framing copyright exceptions in
human rights terms was a game changer, decisively
altering the balance in a high-stakes debate over the scope
and functions of intellectual property. A human rights
frame challenged the traditional structure of multilateral
intellectual property agreements, in which private
economic rights are broad and mandatory, while public
interest exceptions and limitations are narrow and
discretionary. The Marrakesh Treaty’s proponents also
raised normative arguments sounding in equality and
nondiscrimination—principles shared by both intellectual
property and human rights law—and they strategically
deployed empirical data to expose the massive scope of
the book famine and its negative impact on the wellbeing
and rights of millions of print-disabled individuals.
The compelling and well-supported claim that
individuals with print disabilities are entitled to access
books and cultural materials on the same terms as sighted
people transformed the negotiations, shifting the debate
from concerns about how the Marrakesh Treaty might
weaken intellectual property protection to a focus on the
fundamental rights of citizenship. The CRPD provided a
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weighty ballast to anchor these arguments. This human
rights reframing, and the evidence supporting it, helped
the Treaty’s proponents to build consensus around a
simple yet compelling idea—that intellectual property
should be used to reduce, not exacerbate, inequality.

Conclusion
This article provides an overview of how the Marrakesh
Treaty is being ratified and implemented by a rapidly
growing and diverse number of countries. We analyse
patterns in how governments are giving effect to the
Treaty; show that cross-border exchanges of accessible
format copies are occurring, even in states that have not
adopted implementing legislation; and explain how
consultations with a broad range of right holders and civil
society groups are influencing the choices that
governments are making in giving effect to the Treaty.
Framing the Marrakesh Treaty as directed toward the

realisation of human rights objectives played a significant
role, both in the negotiations and in facilitating ratification
and implementation.
Does the Marrakesh Treaty provide a model for other
efforts to reconcile human rights and intellectual property?
In terms of substantive norms, the most direct extension
would be to address the accessibility of copyrighted works
for persons with other types of disabilities. As previously
explained, several countries have adopted such
exceptions, and WIPO and the EU Commission are
studying the issue. Whether the Treaty can serve as a
model for other types of exceptions and limitations—such
as those benefitting educational institutions, libraries, and
archives—is less certain. In terms of process, however,
the broader and more transparent consultations involved
in adopting exceptions for the print disabled, discussed
above, provide a potential roadmap for other treaty
implementation efforts that better realise the welfare
objectives that are intrinsic to both the intellectual
property and human rights regimes.
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